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Mayor Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Amanda Johnson, Sam Eason, Leeanne Mackowski, and Tim Robison.  Council Member Moore was absent.  Staff Present: City Attorney Tim Sralla; Police Chief Sam Love; and Public Works Director Lance Petty, City Secretary Angie Young, and Fire Chief Darrell Fitch
Mayor Pittman gave the invocation and led the pledge.
Citizens Presentation
Robert Miles reserved his time to speak on Item B. New Business
Tammy Yarborough would like the opportunity to speak as well on Item B New Business

Deborah Becraft spoke regarding Ordinances, stating that in order for an ordinance to take affect it must be placed in the office of the City Secretary until signed by the Mayor and if it is not signed by the 4th day it passes anyway. Therefore the order for the election is not valid since it was not done by the February 25th deadline.  She also noted that no ordinance has been voted on to this day.  

Patricia Mitchell referred to events of the March 9th council meeting and read from an email from Mayor Pittman regarding the legality of the ordinance and also from the mayor’s notes from the December 8th meeting.  She noted that on March 9th she requested an ordinance and was declined and that in order to pass an ordinance it must be introduced, read, and then adopted.  In addition she voiced concerns about council member’s comments social media.   
Announcements

None
Public Hearing

Mayor Pittman opened the Public Hearing at 7:11pm.  Citizen Robin Holmes said we should give the man what he needs.  Citizen Tommie Eason asked for a diagram.  Development engineer Bryan Klein said this is the first stage and showed maps of roads at Troxell and Stirling, noting that they did an impact analysis and that traffic will go both directions.  Citizen JoAnn Wilson asked if the roads would be completed before phase one was, citing concerns over the effect of the traffic on the existing roads.  Mr. Klein said they are not there but they will do what they can, noting that before houses go in they will need an entrance and an exit.  Citizen Deborah Becraft asked what the city’s responsibility is to the development; Mayor Pittman said none yet.  City Attorney Sralla said that the council would make decisions on that.  Mayor Pittman said they will bring forth more information after the first meeting with the developer’s on the agreement.  Citizen Robert Miles shared concerns about trucks coming down Business 297 and increased traffic flows creating the need for a light.  There being no further comment the Public hearing was closed at 7:20pm.  
There was no action as a result of the Public Hearing. 

Regular Agenda – Old Business
Council member Eason made a motion to move New Business Item A to the beginning of Old Business.  Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Financial Audit for FY 2015-2016.
Bill Spore introduced himself and thanked council for allowing him to do the audit and said they could call him any time.  He began on page 40 and went over the budget comparison form last fiscal year, noting that we are under budget by $94,000.00, noting that this figure includes debt services payments that have not been moved yet.  Next he addressed the Municipal Court income which was under budget by $100,000.00 due to lack of full staff for part of the year.   Other items noted were $40,000.00 over in permits from the increase in new homes and construction and $13,000.00 under in overall donations.  Next Mr. Spore addressed the expenses for Administration, noting that personnel was under by $12,000.00, engineering was over by $17,000.00 with total supplies and maintenance being $9000.00 over citing an overage in permits due to increase in new home building, $37,000.00 spent in building improvements and $71,000.00 in street improvements for a total of $108,000.00 spent in Capital Outlay with a budget of $145,000.00 for a total of $13,000.00 under budget for overall expenses.  The next category Mr. Spore addressed the Municipal Court budget noting that personnel was under by $9000.00, supplies were under by $12,000.00 and the state fees were also under respective to fines being under.  The Parks budget was $1600.00 under in supplies and services but the total improvements were budgeted at $12,000.00 and came in at $67,000.00 leaving an overage of $55,000.00 in the parks budget.  Next addressed was the Police Department budget; personnel was under by $58,000.00 due to lack of staffing; $11,000.00 under in supplies and service; $2600.00 under in equipment.  Police Department note payments show $8000.00 over but all note payments were made including amendments for a total of $72,000.00 under budget.  The Fire Department budget was under $1800.00 on income, $2900.00 on repairs and maintenance expenses, and $500.00 over in utilities for a total overall under budget of $15,000.00.  In summarizing the General Fund was $67,000.00 under budget, leaving a fund balance surplus of $ 55,000.00 up from last year’s surplus of $28,000.00.  Next Mr. Spore addressed the Water Sewer Fund which was compared by the change in net position, noting a difference of $916,000.00 in 2015 to $911,000.00 in 2016.  Personnel net position saw a difference of $245,000.00 in 2015 and $228,000.00 in 2016; total supplies and services varied between $161,000.00 in 2016 and $170.00 in 2015; maintenance and repairs varied between $112,000.00 in  2016 and $81,000.00 in 2015; water purchases varied between $293,000.00 in 2016 and $312,000.00 in 2015; depreciation varied between $351,000.00 in 2015 and $345,000.00 in 2016.  Mr. Spore noted that the expenses were greater then and revenue. Next Mr. Spore discussed the statement of revenues and expenses for the General Fund, noting that our debt service was $431,000.00, of that we paid $323,000.00 in bonds and transferred $73,000.00 for notes , also noting that the remaining $35,000.00 was also note payments made but not transferred.   All together he said the total fund balance is $580,480.00.  Next he went over the statement of net position for the Water Sewer Fund, describing a total asset of $4,153,610.00, liabilities of $300,000.00 and a total net position of $3,800,000.00.  He said that leaves a government wide net position of $502,000.00, which is the difference between assets and liabilities.  Next he discussed the city pension fund, which the Texas Municipal Retirement System.  The city fund is currently underfunded due to more conservative calculations by TMRS.  He recommends that we begin paying the full rate as opposed to the phase in rate.  Lastly Mr. Spore address the management letter, noting that processes are significantly better this year than last year and that he did not identify any significant deficiencies.   He made other suggestions including correction of the underfunding in the meter deposit account; asking our bank to pledge funds for the uncollateralized funds; and having someone review the bank reconciliations that is not a signatory.  Council Member Eason asked how long Mr. Spore spent on this audit, he replied that it was probably a total of 8 to 12 days and the final report he just went over took an entire day.  Council member Eason made a motion to accept the auditor’s report and Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Resolution regarding Unopposed Candidates and Order cancelling the May 6th election

Council Member Robison cautioned that we are on a slippery slope that has turned into a big lake and everyone needs to tread water and everyone needs a big lifesaver to hold onto, stating that he cannot predict the future but at this time he feels we ought to table this until the next meeting because he feels as though a higher power will fall, a judicial power, and that we need to wait and see what happens, and that this is a fair warning.  Council Member Eason asked Council member Robison to provide more justification for not taking action.  Council Member Robison said time is a major factor, and everybody is in a big hurry and we need to let this settle, and said again, let’s postpone this until the next meeting.   Mayor Pittman asked Attorney Sralla if it is required to declare the candidates unopposed and Mr. Sralla said no.  Council Member Eason said it will be a cost savings from what was budgeted for the election.  Council Member Robison again urged that a tidal wave is coming and for council to hold on to the lifesaver.  City Secretary Young said we a cutting it close for postings, publications, and ballots and such.  Council Member Johnson asked the city attorney what we should do when we are being threatened and if there is any legal reason not to cancel the election.  Council member Eason made a motion to adopt Resolution 2017-5 to declare the unopposed candidates and cancel the May 6th election.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  Council Member Robison was opposed, all others voted aye.  The motion carried.  Mayor Pittman clarified with the city attorney s to whether we needed a vote of 4 to pass, to which Mr. Sralla replied. No.  
Discussion and any necessary action regarding contract for 2017 election services with Wise County Elections 

No action
Discussion and any necessary action regarding Joint Election Agreement & Contract for Election Services with Northwest Independent School District
No action
Discussion and any necessary action regarding approval of one election judge and one alternate judge for May 6, 2017 election
No action

Ordinance 2017-4; Signs

Mayor Pittman said the sign ordinance calls for signs not taller than 25 feet with 100 square feet per side within 50 feet of the boundary of a state highway.  Council Member Johnson inquired about the 60 square foot [per side.  Attorney Sralla said the 60 foot per side does not apply to this section.  He also addressed the meaning of a cross sectional area.  Council Member Eason said it is listed as the edge of the sign if it were cut according to the James and James Mathematical Dictionary.  Council me4mber Johnson made a motion to approve Ordinance 2017-4 amending section 38 of the code of ordinances and including a description of cross sectional signage.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Ordinance 2017-6; Updating International Codes

Mayor Pittman said we left this open to adopt the local amendments.  Attorney Sralla explained that the local amendments would be an attachment and that they are put out by the North Central Texas Council of Governments.  He also suggested getting input from our engineers, inspectors, and staff first.  He further explained that the amendments are made based on local conditions in some cases.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to table the ordinance until more information is available from our engineers, Fire Chief, and inspectors.  Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.
Building Official Position

Mayor Pittman said she has had legal review the proposal; it will pay $500.00 per week, have normal 8:00am – 6:00pm hours, and do review, planning, and code compliance.  She said this person will be the main point of contact for developers and it will require 10 years of experience a Texas driver’s license, and be certified to do all inspections.  Council Member Eason asked to have the phrase included that says “including but not limited to”.  Mayor Pittman said this individual will serve under the mayor and the council.  Council member Mackowski said $500.00 a week is not enough for what we are asking for.  Council Member Eason said we could just put it out there and if there are no applicants then we can go up.  Mayor Pittman said this is for a period from May 1st through September 30th. 2016.  Council Mackowski said we need to restrict the hours.  Attorney Sralla said we need to propose this position first.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to create the position of Building Official and solicit applications.  Council Member Robison seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried. 
Regular Agenda – New Business
New Business Item B was taken into Executive Session 

Executive Session
Council Convened into Executive Session at 8:39pm.  At 8:52pm council reconvened into the Regular Agenda.  Council Member Eason announced that he is not interested in selling the city property on Elm Street and made a motion as such.  Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Regular Agenda – New Business

Resolution 2017-8; Oncor Rate Change 
Council member Eason explained the resolution with clarification from Secretary Young and Attorney Sralla.  Council member Johnson noted that it will be saving money for our citizens and made a motion to approve this resolution.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.
Wastewater Treatment Plant Repairs

Mayor Pittman said the contractor will be on site in mid April and they are currently in the material submittal stage and they must have it all on site before beginning.  She noted that they will be on site for two weeks and that they have 90 days from February 20th to complete.  She also noted that there was a repair need at the plant last week for $6,500.00 and it was a non budgeted expense.  
Parks & Recreation Board vacancy

Elizabeth Rubin withdrew her application.  At this time there is one vacancy and there will another when Charles Pennington assumes the role of council member in may.  There are not other applicants at this time.

Annual Service Awards Banquet

Tommie Eason brought forth an estimate for a different venue for the same price for the Service Awards banquet.  Mayor Pittman said we can go ahead and put the date on the calendar but that we cannot approve the funds since it is not in this year’s budget.  Ms. Eason said this is for Friday evening, it is not a buffet it is actually a sit down dinner where you are served and the q=quote is for 40 people and the quote for the meal and the venue at the Marriott Southwest.  Mayor Pittman said the employees really enjoy this and that the Fire Department will need to get coverage.  Attorney Sralla said we cannot prepay but we can put down a deposit and approve a contract and date.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to approve the date of December 8th, 2017 for the Service Awards banquet.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion. All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Future Agenda Items

None
Adjourn
There being no further action, at 9:05pm Council Member Robison made a motion to adjourn.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
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